NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

18 MARCH 2005
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, March 18, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, March 18, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, and James Miyagishima.  Board member absent:  Brian Quintana. The fifth Board member spot, formally occupied by Katherine Ingold, has not been filled by the NM Governor’s Office.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be on the NMSBVI campus.  
Alicia McAninch –  Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to be on the NMSBVI campus.  She stated that she had the opportunity to attend the New Mexico AER Conference in Albuquerque.  During the conference she had the pleasure of visiting with a number of the NMSBVI staff that were in attendance.  She stated that the NM AER Conference had some excellent workshops.  She stated that she enjoyed one workshop in particular that was on Art Ideas and Sensory Activities that was presented by a young woman from Iowa.  She stated that this presenter did an outstanding job and if there is any way that we can get her on the NMSBVI campus to do some type of training for our staff, it would be beneficial for our students and staff.  She stated that this presenter has some wonderful ideas that should be shared with our staff and perhaps some of our parents.  She stated that she did speak with this presenter about coming to our campus, and the presenter indicated that she would be willing to do so, and would not require a stipend.  She would only require transportation and lodging.  She stated that she also attended another workshop called Music for Kids, a Transdisciplinary Experience, presented by our own ECP staff, Cece Quintana and the Occupational and Physical Therapists.  She stated that they did a wonderful workshop on how they have integrated music into all of the related services that they provide.  This would be another excellent training to bring to our main campus.  
David Baland – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He thanked Alicia McAninch for attending the NM AER Conference and it’s workshops as a representative of the Board of Regents.  He thanked Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn, Justin Burks, Linda Lyle and anyone else that has been involved in supporting the legislative efforts to procure funding for the new ECP.  He stated that their efforts have educated a lot of our state legislators on NMSBVI and the services that our ECP provides, and the urgent need for expansion.  He stated that it sounds like we are making more progress than was anticipated.  He stated that he left a personal message on the cell phone of Tony Ortiz thanking him, on behalf of the Board, for the hard work that he has done during this legislative session lobbying for NMSBVI.  He stated that he is not sure that Tony Ortiz received the message because he did not hear back from him.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Tony Ortiz did get the message, because he mentioned the message to her, and he stated that it was nice to hear from the Board of Regents.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to, or questions concerning the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of February 4, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 4, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her written report she would like to inform the Board that the school received a letter from Commissioner Patrick Lyons, New Mexico State Land Office that invited representatives from NMSBVI to attend the annual New Mexico State Land Office shareholders meeting in Santa Fe.  She stated that the meeting is scheduled for April 12, 2005 at 9:00 a.m.  It is her intention to attend this meeting along with members of the NMSBVI Leadership Team, if their schedules allow.  She stated that she feels that it is important that NMSBVI have as much representation in attendance as possible considering the excellent support that the State Land Office has provided to NMSBVI.  She stated that Commissioner Lyons has indicated that he continues to work on the land swap and is hopeful that the state legislature will support our requests for the capital funding necessary to construct a new ECP.  President Baland asked if Superintendent Jennings feels that we are ready for the Department of Justice visit in April.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we are ready for their visit.  We are in the process of working on a request for documents that was sent by the DOJ, and have developed action plans that address the 28 stipulation items that DOJ feels need attention.  She stated that this effort is being coordinated by John Williams, and she feels that he is doing a great job of coordinating this work.  She stated that she had hoped to present the action plan to the Board during this meeting; however we were not able to get the entire document together in time for presentation to the Board.  She stated that the DOJ action plan document will be completed, and provided to the Board for review, by the beginning of next week.  Once the Board approves the document, it will be provided to the DOJ.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that NMSBVI is ready for the DOJ visit in April.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions or concerns.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – January/February 2005  

Veronica Gallegos stated that the new hire entry for Mary Sommers should reflect a date of hire of 2/14/05.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report, but will be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – December 2004 and January 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the monthly investment report for December 2004 and January 2005.  She stated that the December 2004 report shows an increase in market value of our investments in the amount of $324,000.00.  However, the January 2005 report reflects instability in the market which resulted in a decrease in market value of $154,000.00.  She stated that she has spoken with the NM State Investment Council who reported that the market has experienced a slight recovery for the month of February 2005.  President Baland stated that we should not be overly concerned about little ups and downs within the market.  There were no other questions or comments.  
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2004 and January 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for December 2004 and January 2005.  She stated that the December report was provided as part of the Board packet, and the January 2005 was delivered as a supplemental.  She stated that she would like to provide an overview of the January 2005 report as it is the most current.  She stated that the January 2005 report reflects that we were at 60% of the fiscal as of January 31, 2005.  As of January 31, 2005 all departments were well within their budgets as established by the Board.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAnich stated that upon reviewing the Supplies line item for Cost Center 17: Business & Finance, for the months of October, November, and December 2004, and January 2005, she noted a budget adjustment in October for $33,000.00 which was also reflected in the November report, and in December 2004 that same line item changed to $6,585.00 which was also reflected in the January 2005 report.  She stated that the Training line item was reported at $2,700.00 in November, and increased to $27,230.00 in December 2004 and January 2005.  She asked for an explanation of these budget revisions.  Retha Coburn stated that back in October we started the research for our new accounting software.  To cover the cost of the new software, the Supplies line item was increased to $33,000.00.  This was done in November 2004.  In December, after the Board approved the purchase of the accounting software, we took $17,000.00 of the $33,000.00 and moved it to Capital Outlay because the software purchase is actually a Capital Outlay expenditure.  A portion of the software expense is for training, which reduced our Supplies line item back to $6,585.00.  She stated that the new software training will be provided to ten individuals.  Alicia McAninch stated that the January 2005 report, under Cost Center 18, Superintendent’s Office, reflects $6,311.00 for Parent Training.  She asked if we have done anything recently to provide parent training, or have we been using IDEA money to pay for the training instead of this budget line item.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are planning to use the parent training line item budget to pay for parents to attend the upcoming APH Conference.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that it would be good to use these funds to provide stipends for parents who wish to attend the APH Conference.    
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report - December 2004 and January 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet - December 2004 and January 2005. 
Retha Coburn presented the December 2004 and January 2005 balance sheets.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that it seems as through the State Investment Council is getting slower and slower in providing us with fiscal information.  She stated that for a while we were one month behind, now we are almost two months behind.  Retha Coburn stated that the process at the State Investment Council has slowed down, partly due to the change-over in analysts, and partly due to the State Investment Council having different fund managers who are not on the same time frame when it comes to submitting reports to the State Investment Council.  Retha Coburn apologized for getting the balance sheet information to the Board so late, but she gets it out to the Board as soon as she receives the necessary information from the State Investment Council.  There were no other questions or comments.  
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:40 a.m. to 10:15 a.m., March 18, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:40 a.m., Friday, March 18, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues,   Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez.  Roll call vote:  James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye.   Absent:  Brian Quintana.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:15 a.m., Friday, March 18, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye.  Absent:  Brian Quintana
IX. Major Focus – Residential Life.
Prior to the major focus presentation Superintendent Jennings and the Board of Regents recognized the following staff for their exemplary performance when dealing with extreme student behaviors.  These staff exhibited flexibility, dedication to their work, and overwhelming care for the safety and welfare of a student in crisis. 
Jaretta Burks


Randal Martin


Stacy Weaver

Brian Burks


Linda Wilson


Nancy Apprill

Ron Later


Joanne Habelt


Jason Tippy

Marissa Gonzales

Holly Obrovac


Sara Jaramillo

Susan Rogalla


Sue Adams


Stella Aguillar

Tillie Fink


Sandra Montoya

Alejandra Chacon

Kelly Geiss


SueAnn Gardner

Delilah Borunda
Superintendent Jennings acknowledged that the recent challenges that these staff faced took a great physical and emotional toll on all.  She stated that she wanted to commend each of them for their teamwork and the support that they offered each other.  She stated that while we may be a special education facility, and face special challenges daily, the challenges that this team of employees recently faced truly challenged everyone.  She stated that she is impressed and truly grateful for the outstanding staff that works at NMSBVI.  President Baland thanked each of the staff for their dedication to the students at NMSBVI.  He stated that on behalf of the Board of Regents he wants to express appreciation for all of the staff’s hard work.  He stated that Superintendent Jennings keeps the Board well apprised of what goes on at the school.  He stated that he wants everyone to know that the Board of Regents makes every effort to ensure that everyone has the best environment to work in, and is not only concerned with the safety and welfare of the students, but the staff as well.  The Board of Regents realizes that the recent situations have been difficult, and want to express their sincerest thanks to everyone for their hard work and dedication.
Sandra Montoya, NMSBVI Residential Life Manager presented a brief overview of the programs and activities offered to our students within the Residential Life Program.

Dianne Campbell, NMSBVI Recreation, presented a brief overview of the programs and activities offered to our students by the Recreation Branch of the Residential Life Program.

Bea Millos, NMSBVI Independent Living Skills (ILS), presented a brief overview of the programs and activities offered to our students by the ILS Branch of the Residential Life Program.

The Board of Regents thanked Sandra Montoya, Dianne Campbell, and Bea Millos for their presentations.

X. Policies & Procedures.

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent.  She stated that the primary reason for this revision is to bring timeline dates in line with the newly adopted 8-week Board meeting schedule.  The 8-week scheduled has required us to move the month for the annual orientation to the evaluation process from December back one month to November.  In addition, we changed the month for finalizing the Superintendent’s contract from June back to May.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has also revised the next to last paragraph on page 2 to clarify that any input that the Superintendent has received from the staff during the course of the evaluation period may also be used by the Superintendent in assisting the Board in developing the Superintendent’s evaluation.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 025 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision of NMSBVI Policy 517, Suspected Abuse and Neglect.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Suspected Abuse and Neglect.  This policy was revised to address concerns of the Department of Justice.  The DOJ feels that the abuse and neglect definitions should be revised so that each states that they include possible abuse and neglect by NMSBVI employees.  We have also added a new definition which addresses residential abuse and neglect so that the definitions not only address abuse and neglect at home, but also in the school environment.  DOJ also felt that it was important that we communicate to staff that failure to report allegations or suspicions of abuse/or neglect is in itself a form of neglect and NMSBVI staff will be held accountable for their inactions.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with these revisions, she feels that our Abuse and Neglect Policy meets all concerns expressed by DOJ.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Suspected Abuse and Neglect, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items

A. FY04 Final Audit Report.

Retha Coburn presented the FY04 Final Audit Report prepared by Kriegel & Co. Ltd., Las Cruces.  She stated that this report is presented to the Board, in open session, as a requirement of the State Auditor.  She stated that this report is presented for the Board’s approval.  She stated the State Auditor requires that the audit report be submitted to their office by November 15th of the year in which the audit was conducted.  This report was submitted on time.  However, they approved it February 2004 because one piece of information caused a delay.  Since 2004 was the first year that we received Building Renewal and Replacement (BR&R) funding there had to a statement in the audit report that cited the statute that provided the BR&R funding to us, and stating whether or not the funds where reverting or non-reverting.  She stated that all of the BR&R funds were spent in 2004, so it did not make a difference whether they would revert to the State of New Mexico or not.  However, the statement still needed to be in the audit report.  After that information was gained and sent to the State Auditor, they released our report.  Retha Coburn pointed out that 2004 was the first year that we were under the GASB requirement, so the budget reports appear a little different than they have in the past.  They have always been broken out by budget and actuals, per line item.  GASB does not require us to break out the budget in this manner when submitting to the state.  The line item expenditure level is the Board’s responsibility to oversee.  The state has the responsibility to oversee only the five major categories, which are instructional, student support, organizational support, capital outlay, and academic support.  Retha Coburn pointed out that page 26 contains a list of all agencies/institutions that we have a Joint Powers Agreement (JPA) with.  This is required information.  This list contains 30 public school districts, but we actually have 34 JPAs with public school districts.  The 30 that are reflected are the only ones that are setup for billing of services.  Page 33 of the audit report lists the one finding from this audit, and is in regard to disposition of fixed assets.  After reviewing this finding and speaking with the auditor, we now understand the method that we should use in the future for disposition of fixed assets.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn to address the Medicaid information on page 7 of the report.  Retha Coburn stated that there is a discrepancy between information contained on page 7 of the report and information on page 23.  Page 7 lists Medicaid in the Schools revenue as $182,053.00, while page 23 lists Medicaid in the Schools revenue as $88,172.00.  She stated that the difference between the two figures is the Medicaid revenue that was deferred, or carried from one fiscal year into the next.  In this case we carried $93,881.00 to the next fiscal year.  Retha Coburn stated that page 23 of the audit report should have reflected the same amount as listed on page 7 ($182,053.00).  President Baland asked where the figure of $88,172.00 came from.  Retha Coburn stated that that is the amount of actual expenditures.  President Baland asked if that error renders the audit report useless.  Retha Coburn stated that it does not render the report useless, and she has verified that fact with the State Auditor’s Office, and the auditor Kriegel & Co., Ltd.  President Baland stated that this error does change the revenue report.  He asked if this was a major mistake, or a minor one.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that it is a minor error because the financial statements are accurate.  President Baland stated that as he sees it, we are a little below on expected revenues, but well below on expenditures, so we remain below our budget.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY Final Audit Report, with the noted changes to the Medicaid in the Schools actual revenue as listed on page 23 of the report.  This revenue line item should read $182,053.00 vs. $88,172.00.  (carried unanimously).
B. Results of 2005 Legislative Initiatives Relating to NMSBVI.

Superintendent Jennings stated that the information that is contained in the memo that she provided to the Board is the latest information that she has on our legislative efforts this year.  She stated that as soon as the legislative session closes she will provide the Board of Regents with the final outcome of our efforts.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland stated that it his understanding that Mr. Tony Ortiz, Castille & Ortiz LLC, our contract legal counsel, has been doing the lobbying work for NMSBVI as part of his legal services contract.  Mr. Ortiz has been well under budget for legal work for us, so his lobbying services did not cost the school more than what is in the legal services contract for this fiscal year.  After this legislative session ends, we will meet to discuss our approach for the next legislative session.  We will need to get started very early in the year if we hope to experience success.  There were no questions or comments.
C. 2005-2006 School Year Calendar.
Veronica Hernandez presented the proposed 2005-2006 School Year Calendar for the main campus and the Early Childhood Program (ECP).  She pointed out a couple of revisions to the main campus calendar.  She stated that our school year will begin August 17, 2005, which is in line with the Alamogordo Public School calendar.  October 31, 2005 is designated as an in-service training day, but is not reflected as such on the calendar.  December 20, 2005 will be a student travel day, which is also not reflected on the calendar.  December 27, 2005 is reflected as a pay day on the calendar, however, we have moved that payday to December 28th.  May 30, 2006 is Memorial Day, but the school will observe that holiday on May 29, 2006.  NMSBVI Graduation will be on May 26, 2006, this is not reflected on the calendar.  On the ECP calendar, school will begin August 8, 2005 with graduation being on May 22, 2006.  These two events were not reflected on the ECP calendar.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked if the ECP school start date of August 8, 2005 is the same as the Albuquerque Public Schools.  Linda Lyle stated that it is the same for Albuquerque Public Schools.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2005-2006 School Year Calendar for the main campus and ECP.  (carried unanimously)
D. 2005-2006 Proposed Board Meeting Schedule.

Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2005-2006 Board Meeting Schedule.  This schedule is based on an 8-week meeting rotation as agreed upon by the Board.  She pointed out that, due to administrative deadlines, there are times throughout the year when we have meetings less than every 8 weeks.  This could not be avoided.  She pointed out that we went from a 6 –week meeting calendar to an 8-week meeting calendar, but have only one less meeting than last year.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2005-2006 Board Meeting Schedule.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 2005-2006 Board Meeting Schedule.  (carried unanimously)

XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments. 
C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
D.
Student Trust Checklist – January/February 2005.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – January/February 2005.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:00 a.m., Friday, March 18, 2005
(Approved:  Apr 22, 2005)


(Approved:  Apr 22, 2005)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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